GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 January 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chairman)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chairman)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr A. Jones 

Ms M. Kelly 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade

Apologise


None
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	21/066

	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the January meeting and wished everyone present a healthy and happy New Year. The Chairman advised she had attended the Carol Service at the Cathedral and had welcomed the Governor to Peel.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/067
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 9 December 2021. Mr Crompton proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 


	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/068
	Item 21/060 Manx Utility Authority Call for Sewerage Treatment Sites 
The Board noted the Commissioners had sent a response to the Manx Utility Authority to express their concerns and frustrations about the further delays to the implementation for the treatment of sewerage in Peel; the lack of progress in the removal of leachate discharge and the Manx Utility Authority reluctance to bring in mitigation measures including additional weekly public bathing water testing until sewerage treatment becomes a reality. 
Item 21/061 Extension of Derby Road Shoprite Car Parking Agreement 

The Board noted the communication agreeing to extend this agreement by a twelve month period had been sent.

Item 21/061 Sunset Village Proposal at Marine Parade
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 4.
Item 21/061 Electricity Key Meter Availability 

The Board noted the communication expressing the Commissioners’ concerns relating to the lack of key meter services in the centre of peel had been sent to the Manx Utility Authority. 

Item 21/062 Orienteering Event 17 June

The Board noted the communication granting permission for the use of the Commissioners’ land had been sent.

Item 21/062 Location of Hospice Sculptures

The Board noted the communication granting permission for the use of the Commissioners’ land had been sent.

Item 21/062 Department of Enterprise Footfall and Town Branding

The Board noted the communication advising where the footfall survey should be undertaken in Peel and the contact details for the traders’ association to develop Peel’s town branding was sent to the Department of Enterprise.

Item 21/062 Campsite Rally Block Booking

The Board noted the communication agreeing the fee rates for this block booking had been sent to the organiser.

Item 21/063 Civic Amenity Site Issues

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 10.     
Item 21/063 Budget and Rate Setting
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 12.
Item 21/065 Any Other Business Operational Items

No other operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/069
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 14 January 2022 and these minutes would be circulated to the Board once they were approved.

Mr Jones reported the Commissioners had put a notice in the paper today to advertise a petition had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure for the purchase of the garage workshop on Derby Road adjacent the Town Hall. This notice provided a two week period for public comments and a location where the plans and information can be viewed. Mr Jones reminded the Board this £150,000 purchase would complete the Commissioners’ ownership in and around the Town Hall. The petition if approved would permit the completion on this purchase on or before 18 February 2022 in accordance with the legal agreement prepared by the Commissioners’ advocate. The Board noted the content of the legal agreement signed by the seller of this land and the Commissioners. 

Item 4 Marine Parade Zoning

The Board noted the content of the communications between the Cabinet Office and the Commissioners on the 6 and 7 January 2022 concerning the current and potential future zoning of the Commissioners’ land on Marine Parade. Mr Jones reported this land was zoned for tourism and this designation may now be classified as mixed use. He reported the Cabinet Office should not have in accurately reported its current or future land use designation as public open space. It is extremely unusual for information of this type to be communicated to a third party without the land owners being given the opportunity to comment in the three public consultations undertaken on the area plan to date. Mr Jones advised this issue would need to be kept under review to ensure the Commissioners were not presented with a fait au compli on this important seafront site which has a critical role to play in attracting visitors to the town.

Item 5  Planning Applications
The Board noted the content of planning application 21/01537/B for Tourist accommodation at Marine Parade from 1 May to 30 September 2022. Mr Jones reported the public were being given inaccurate information in relation to the status of this land and on this planning application. Mr Jones reported the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management had assessed this application to ensure the Board’s concerns had been addressed within the application. He advised  the public letters received by the Commissioners on this application had not identified any new sustainable reasons for objection. This Committee had decided not to oppose this application and had instructed their Town Clerk to provide factual information to address the issues detailed within the public’s letter to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture. Mr Jones advised the Department would ultimately consider all representations and decide if this privately funded development is appropriate for this location.

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/070
	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Wade reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 6 January 2022 and these minutes would be circulated to the Board once they were approved. The Committee had assessed the location for hanging baskets in the Town and funding would require allocating by the Board in this year budget to permit the weekend working for staff to maintain these baskets. The Chairman stated this work should be undertaken by retailers for the hanging baskets attached to their buildings.
Item 8 Western Swimming Pool Budget
The Board noted the content of the communications dated 3 and 7 December 2021 between the Western Swimming Pool Board and the Department of Education, Communities and Sport. The Board noted the contents of the communication from the Western Swimming Pool Board to the Commissioners and the Western Swimming Pool Board order. Mr Wade reported the Western Swimming Pool Board were in an extremely difficult position where they were being asked to meet the escalating costs of fuel and power when their requests for additional funding from the Department had been refused. Mr Wade reported he was aware the Western Civic Amenity Site Board order capped the amount of funding which could, at this time, be sought from local authorities to 2.5p of the rateable value. However, Mr Wade stated the Pool must remain open and it would be reasonable for the Commissioners to agree a change to the Board order to permit the cap to be increased to 5p of the rateable value. Mr Wade reported to date Michael Commissioners had agreed to a 5p cap and German Commissioners had agreed a 7.5 cap. He reported all the Southern local authorities had already agreed a 7.5p cap to fund the Southern Swimming Pool which faced similar funding problems. The Town Clerk advised the existing cap resulted in local authorities funding £24,500 of the swimming pool costs and the Department’s subvention funding approximately £360,000 of the costs. This cap was placed within the order to determine the local rate and national taxation split in funding these facilities. If this current split is applied to these increasing energy costs the local authority contribution would increase from 2.5p to 3p of the rateable value with the Department meeting the reminder through their subvention. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners could not currently pay more than the 2.5p specified in the order   and he confirmed this amount was currently being paid to the swimming pool. The Town Clerk advised it would be prudent when setting the rates later in the meeting to set aside a contingency for potential increase in the cap. He advised the Department of Infrastructure must consult upon any changes to the order prior to seeking Tynwald approval to a new Board order. Mr Crompton asked if the Western Swimming Pool Board had considered alternative means of generating power including solar panels and heat source pumps. Mr Wade confirmed these options had already been assessed. Mr Jones stated this identified a further problem in the funding of joint Boards which required addressing within the Local Government legislation. He advised the local authorities were wholly reliant on Tynwald members to set an appropriate split between local rate and national taxation for funding these organisations once they existed. There is no safe guards within the legislation other than a requirement for the Department to consult local authorities. Mr Jones highlighted the discrepancy in the East of the Island where the local swimming pool was wholly funded by national taxation.

The Chairman reiterated at this time the Commissioners could not legally pay the Western Swimming Pool Board more than 2.5p of Peel’s rateable value and this matter would need to be taken into consideration when setting Peel’s rates later in this meeting.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/071
	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 10 January 2022 and these minutes would be circulated to the Board once they were approved.

Item 10 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Funding Request
The Board noted the Commissioners had sent communications to the Western Civic Amenity Site in December 2021 refusing their above inflation 3-5 year budget and had agreed to return a £10,130.11 rebate from 2016/17 which should have been used to settle to Department of Infrastructure debt at this time. The Chairman reported the Western Civic Amenity Site Board had declined the Commissioners’ request to meet prior to this Board meeting when the Commissioners would set their rates. However, Mr Jones and the Town Clerk had agreed to attend the Western Civic Amenity Site Board meeting on the 25 January 2022 in the Chairman’s absence. Mr Jones reported this was further evidence of the problems local authorities have with joint Boards funded primarily by the rates and their lack of accountability including the accuracy of their statement of accounts to record the debt they owe to the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners would need to consider a contingency to settle this debt when setting their rates later in the meeting. A contingency for the remaining debt apportionable to the Commissioners was approximately an additional 2p of Peel’s rateable value.  
Item 11 Refuse Collection Contract Rate Increases

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Commissioners’ refuse collection contractor dated 12 January 2022 requesting a CPI increase in their contract rates for 2022/23. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ contract agreement with this service provider had a requirement for a CPI increase each year and this was provided for within the 2022/23 budget.

Item 12 2022/23 Budget
The Board noted the content of the budget report, January 2022 project list and rateable value calculation spreadsheet. The Town Clerk advised the budget he had prepared was based on not increasing the Town rate and increasing the refuse rate by £2 per household. This budget would provide sufficient funding to meet the Commissioners’ ongoing operational delivery requirements and a likely 5-6% inflationary increase. The Town Clerk advised no funding was currently available for new projects or for the additional funding required by the joint Boards which had been discussed earlier in the meeting. These contingencies would require meeting via an increase in the Town rate. 

Mrs Moughtin proposed an increase in the Town Rate of 5p to provide an unallocated contingency for the joint boards and to spend on new projects if not required for this purpose. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and stated this would reduce the cost of living increases currently being experienced by ratepayers and low income families. Ms Kelly proposed the increase in the Town rate should be 7p. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade. The Chairman request a vote on these two proposals. The 7p increase in the Town rate from 257p to 264p and the £2 per household increase in the Refuse rate from £196 to £198 was approved by a 4 to 3 split vote. Mrs Moughtin and Mr Jones voted against this proposal infavour of a lower 5p increase and the Chairman abstained. The Board did not allocate any funding to new projects and this funding was to be held as a contingency against a potential requirement for joint Board funding.


	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/072
	Item 13 Local Government Amendment Bill
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s response dated 16 December 2021 to the Commissioners’ further representations on the inadequacies of Schedule 1 and 3 of the proposed Local Government Amendment Bill including examples. Mr Jones stated this was very disappointing because the Commissioners had provided at the Department’s requests additional and current examples of the problems which the Bill failed to address Mr Jones advised these had been largely dismissed or ignored. Mr Jones requested the Board’s support sending a response to the Department by reiterate these evidenced key and fundamental issues with this Bill in the context of the Department Officers’ response. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman who proposed the Minister for Infrastructure should be invited to the next Board meeting and the Board unanimously agreed this amended proposal.

.

Item 14 Internal Audit
The Board noted the content of the Commissioners’ internal auditor communication dated 10 January 2022. The Town Clerk requested any areas for consideration by the internal auditor should be sent to the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee for their February 2022 meeting.

Item 15 Manx Utility Mill Road Works

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Manx Utility Authority dated 15 December 2021 advising work would recommence on installing pipework on Mill Road in mid-January 2022.
Item 16 Election (Keys and Local Authorities) Act 2020

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office communication dated 7 December 2021 advising the Election (Keys and Local Authorities) Act 2020 legislation would come into operation for local authorities from 1 January 2022.

	
	
	

	ITEM 21 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/073
	The Deputy Chairman proposed the Community Police Officer should be invited to a future board meeting. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. No any other business items were discussed
The meeting ended at 8:34pm
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